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      1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 3rd March 2022 in the Village Hall

PRESENT:
P. Phillips (Chair), J. Abbott, P. Jones, S. Nicholas, P. Olney, R. Saunders, G. Sansom, J. Walker, P. White, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: none
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Apologies: S. Fardon (personal), M Frampton (illness)
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:
	

	
	Cllr. Sansom for item 9 as a relative of a Brockwell resident.  Cllr. Nicholas for item 12 as an allotment tenant.  Cllr. Walker for item 12 as a relative of an allotment tenant
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 11th January 2022:
	

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Clerk had reported a knocked over bollard and signs not lighting up at the crossroads, verges damaged by vehicles in Ruffs Furze and Church Lane and loose tarmac in the Dewlands/Ruffs Furze alley to Bedford BC.  Clerk & Cllr. Abbott had also pursued a replacement speed limit sign in Pavenham Road with the Borough and the post had now been installed and the sign would follow shortly.  Clerk had asked Lincroft and Oakley Primary to remind parents/carers not to keep engines idling outside school and Cllr. Abbott had asked for an additional sign in Lincroft.  The illegal advertising sign in Lovell Road had been reported to Planning and Highways departments and had been removed.   Lovell Road would be closed for 24 hours 19-20.03.22. for Anglian Water works.  Horses were being ridden along the footpath at Linch Furlong and on the grassed areas at Browns Wood, which had been reported to Rights of Way.  
	

	
	Speed Cameras – 15 notices of intended prosecution were issued in December, 13 for speeds up to 40mph and 2 for speeds between 41 and 42mph.  Police had advised that information around ‘rotation’ of cameras would not be divulged as it would reveal their enforcement tactics
	

	
	Parking – vehicle parked on yellow lines at corner of Reynes Drive/High Street had been removed by police.  
	

	
	Street trading licences – applications had been made for licences to trade in Oakley by an ice cream van and coffee & sandwich seller.  Council had no objections.
	

	
	Litter Bins - Station Road bin was missed w/c 10.01.21. and Riverside bin w/c 24.01.22.  Riverside bin had now been moved and all bins were emptied w/c 21.02.22.
	

	
	Tree Inspection – no further quotations had been received so Clerk had accepted the quotation for £4,000 + VAT excluding the land at the weir.  Work would be carried out once the TPO on the Reynes Drive/High Street green tree had been approved.
	

	
	East West Rail – the meeting with parishes scheduled for 17.02.22. had been moved to 02.03.22. and Cllrs. Abbott, Olney and Walker would attend.
	

	
	Directory – 2022 Directory had raised £2,037 in sponsorship which was a record amount. Over 16 years the Directory had raised £22,638 and Council thanked Old Road Securities for their continuing support in sponsoring the printing costs.
	

	
	Youth Club - youth club leader and two employees were stepping down.  One employee might be interested in taking over but the Youth Club was looking for anyone who might want to be involved with the club.  Clerk to thank the Youth Club team for their excellent work.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 11th January 2022: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Reports:
	Action

	
	Network Meeting 20.01.22.
	

	
	Cllr. Jones reported that Sian Woodfine from Bromham was elected as the new Chair.  Chief Executive of Healthwatch Bedford gave a presentation on their work as independent champions for users of health & social care services.  Bedford BC Chief Officer for the Environment gave an overview of the Borough’s work to become a net carbon neutral council by 2030.  For example, new uses for the landfill site at Elstow included a solar farm and battery storage.  There were queries regarding speed cameras in other villages as Bedford BC had 90 requests but only funding for 10 sets.  Odell PC was concerned about river quality, particularly fallen trees and rubbish, and Cllr. Jones commented on the trees under Oakley Bridges.  It had been decided to hold four Network Meetings a year, three on Zoom and one live meeting and the next meeting would be 26.05.22.
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	8.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	The meeting on 19.01.22. set the priority for February to April as crime and anti-social behaviour associated with motor vehicles, comprising theft from vehicles, theft of vehicles, interference with vehicles, school parking, targeted speeding activity at identified repeat offence locations, racing, noise and associated drug use.
	

	
	There were 4 crimes reported in January, 2 sexual, 1 assault and 1 malicious communication.
	

	
	
	

	9.
	Improving Biodiversity:
	Action

	
	Clerk had issued the tender document and received one quotation for £400.00 p.a. to manage and maintain the long grass and wildflowers, plus £200 to supply wildflower seed over 3 years (£100.00 year 1,                                                                                                      £ 50.00 year 2 & £ 50.00 year 3), £200 for tree planting and £150 over three years to mulch trees.  Two contractors had advised that they were not interested, others had not responded. 
Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation be accepted

Resolved 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10.
	Tree Planting
	Action

	
	Cllr. Sansom had collected around 30 free hedging plants from Bedford BC and had planted them 27.02.22. in Riverside with the help of Cllr. Olney, Walker and Scouts.  Clerk to thank Scouts.

Bedford BC would be planting a Jubilee tree on the southern side of the Green shortly. 

Contractor had quoted £76.00 to supply 3 black poplars with tubes, 25 mixed hedging and trees, canes and  spiral guards
Cllr. Sansom suggested that only the poplars were needed at present in Riverside Meadow and more hedging could be planted in the Autumn.
Proposed by Cllr.  Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Olney that quotation for £45 for trees, tubes and stakes be accepted

Resolved                            
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Queen’s Platinum Jubilee 2022:
	Action

	
	Clerk had asked bugler and school and church choirs if they were interested in performing and awaiting responses.  One of the Clapham councillors had volunteered to set up and take down the beacon and Clapham would be lighting the path from Twinwood Road to the beacon site.
Cllr. Jones noted that residents were interested in a bring your own picnic on the Green on the afternoon of Saturday 04.06.22. and Council had no objections.
Cllr. White to confirm if the ORA were holding a Jubilee event.
	ALL
PW

	
	
	

	12.
	Allotment Works:
	Action

	
	a) replacing gate posts
	

	
	In accordance with paragraph 7 of Council Standing Orders, Cllrs. Phillips, Jones, Sansom and Walker proposed a special resolution that the decision in Item 14 of Council Minutes 11.01.22. be amended as both posts had rotted and needed replacing on the Linch Furlong gate and the allotment gate rather than one post on each. Linch Furlong gate posts had been replaced and Clerk had received quotations for £735 + VAT to supply and install 1 new 7” x 7” and 1 new “8 x 8” oak treated post and one for £1,235 + VAT for two metal posts.  Other contractors were too busy or had not responded.
Clerk noted that £838 remained in the allotment budget and £5K in the contingency fund.
Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Olney that quotation for £735.00 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) clearing unusable plot
	Action

	
	One quotation had been received for £2,364 (no VAT) to cut down vegetation and remove rubbish (excluding building materials & tyres) from the site.  Green waste would be recycled.  One for £2,080 (no VAT) to level the area, dig out bramble roots, re-establish a roadway using materials from the site for base and supply and lay 10 tonnes of recycled MOT hardcore for the roadway.  One for £475 + VAT to flail mow over entire plot, cut down shrubs/bushes, clear dumped rubbish, weed treat entire plot (IBC container and old wheelbarrows to remain) and one for these works plus digging bramble roots for £890 + VAT 
Cllr. Nicholas noted that the MOT would be used to re-establish the track in its original position as it had migrated very close to the ditch.  Council agreed to clear the site and remove the brambles as a first step and
Proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that quotation for £890.00 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 01.03.22.
	3.

	13.
	Linch Furlong:
	Action

	
	a) water leak  
	

	
	Water was leaking from under the bushes across the footpath and into the river.  Clerk had investigated and the cap on the outlet pipe was not stuck and water was flowing out of the pipe as the allotment ditch which feeds it was dry.  Clerk suggested that the cheapest option would be to lay gravel on the path so that the water flowed under it with metal/plastic mesh in the ground on the river side to retain the gravel. 
A bag of gravel to cover an area 0.3m2 x 30mm deep would cost £3.00 and a 600 x 900mm mesh panel £5.00
Cllr. Nicholas suggested a pipe under the path and volunteered to provide and help install.           
Proposed by Cllr. Abbott, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that Clerk purchase gravel and mesh
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) inserts for notice board
	Action

	
	An insert was needed in the new notice board on which to attach the information about the site.  Supplier could provide 5mm rigid pvc inserts printed with the information required which were guaranteed for 3 years.  4 boards would cost £90 +VAT each or 2 printed on both sides £120 + VAT each and in either case Council would need to supply the artwork.  
Newsletter printers could provide either a laminated poster for £20 or a vinyl sheet for £25.  Council would need to provide a cork or wooden board to go behind it and would need to attach the pictures with double sided tape or blue tack.
Cllr. Jones volunteered to print titles and photographs as required and Council thanked her.  

Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Olney that a vinyl sheet printed with Oakley Parish Council Linch Furlong be purchased at a cost of £25.00 

Resolved 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Slide for Green:
	Action

	
	In accordance with paragraph 7 of Council Standing Orders, Cllrs. Phillips, Jones, Sansom and Walker proposed a special resolution that the decision in Item 16 of Council Minutes 11.01.22. be reviewed as the contractor had subsequently advised that the quotation from Kompan did not include the slide, only the side panels.  Contractor had advised that slide had two deep dents, the rims underneath were bent and the bottom of the slide had a big dent with creases in it so it would be best to replace.  A replacement slide and side panels would cost £2,751.80 including delivery + VAT.  A new Kompan 1.2m high, steel slide with sides and barrier would cost £2,708.40 + VAT, a 1.5m high £2,897.10 and a 1.8m high £3,030.30 + VAT.  Sutcliffe 1.2m steel slide would cost £2,978.50 including delivery + VAT and 1.7m £3,792.50 + VAT.  All would need to be installed into the wetpour.  Clerk noted that £4,300 remained in the budget.
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Walker that a 1.5m steel slide be purchased at a cost of £2,897.10 + VAT
Resolved
	

	
	
	

	15.
	Memorial Seat on the Green 
	Action

	
	Residents had requested a bench on the Green in memory of Mr. & Mrs. Ireson.  Clerk had advised that Council would want recycled plastic seats and had forwarded information on the cost of the memorial benches in Linch Furlong and on the Green.  Council was content for a new seat and suggested the Burleigh Place/Reynes Drive corner.  Cllr. Abbott was concerned about future maintenance and noted that Bedford BC permitted plaques for a period of years and Pavenham PC offered plaques back to families once seats were no longer usable.  Council agreed that family should be advised that if the seat needed repairing or replacing they were welcome to do so but Council would not be able to.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Litter Pick 2022:
	Action

	
	Keep Britain Tidy was holding their Great British Spring Clean 25.03.22 – 10.04.22.  School holidays began on 02.04.22. and Clerk had asked Scouts and ATC if they were available towards the end of April/beginning of May.  Scouts preferred May to avoid their St. George’s Day event and would like to serve tea/coffee from the Scout Hut if Council was content to meet there.  Awaiting a response from the ATC.
Council was content to meet at the Scout Hut and agreed Saturday 07.05.22. from 10.00am to 12.00 noon.  Cllr. White volunteered to provide Easter eggs for young people participating and Council thanked him.
Clerk noted that the litter picker was concerned about the amount of rubbish outside Lincroft School and Clerk had asked school to ensure their bins were kept closed.
	Clerk
PW


	
	
	

	17.
	Clerk’s Working Arrangements:
	Action

	
	Clerk had resigned from Clapham Council w.e.f. 30.04.22. and would not therefore be available all day five days a week.  Council agreed that Clerk would continue to work at the Old School from 10.00am to 2.00pm on Thursdays and would spread the remaining 10 hours across Monday to Wednesday.  Council to advertise in next Newsletter, on notice boards and the website.   
	Clerk
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	18.
	Highway Matters:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC – consultation on additional powers to enforce moving traffic offences
	

	
	Government was giving Local Authorities the option to apply for powers to enforce against “moving traffic offences” which currently only police could enforce.  These powers would enable Bedford BC to enforce one way streets, no U-turns, no left/right turns, no entry, box junctions and areas where vehicles are not permitted such as cycle lanes, pedestrianised areas and School Streets.  Offences would be enforced by the Parking Services Team on all roads across the Borough (except A421 and A1) where appropriate signing and lining was in place.  

Council supported provided the powers were not used as a cash cow and enforcement officers were not taken away from villages.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Olney had been approached by residents about bus stops in Station Road for the 25 bus.  Cllr. Abbott noted that the 25 bus did stop in Station Road but he would ask Highways about a bus box on the southern side of the road where there was no bus shelter.
Cllr. Jones reported that a resident fell over at the Lovell Road/Station Road junction and Clerk to report to Highways.

Cllr. White noted that vehicles were parking on the footway in Lovell Road.  Clerk had asked police to speak to the drivers and would ask again.

Cllr. White reported that a vehicle had been stationary on Church Lane and he would check whether it had been abandoned.
	JA

Clerk

Clerk

PW

	
	
	

	19.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that the Council Tax Increase for 2022/23 had been set at 3.99%, comprising a core council tax rise of 1.99% and 2% for adult social care and that the budget for the next financial year was passed unanimously.  
Bedford BC had invested in new, portable CCTV cameras that were being deployed at fly-tipping hotspots around the Borough.  The footage was being used to help identify vehicles present in the vicinity of fly-tipping or individuals who might have information about fly-tipping so that enforcement action could be taken against the appropriate persons.  The footage would be posted on the Council’s ‘Caught on Camera’ webpage at www.bedford.gov.uk/caughtoncamera  Anyone recognising a vehicle or an individual, could inform Bedford BC on that webpage.  Cllr. Abbott had suggested the bottle bank at the entrance to the Stevington Country Walk and Cllr. Saunders suggested the end of the Oakley Road cul-de-sac.  

At the Executive meeting on 02.03.22. the Public Space Protection Order (PSPO) banning cycling in the pedestrian areas of the town centre would be extended for another 3 years.  Between the hours of 9am and 6pm cyclists must walk through the pedestrian area but they could still cycle at other times.  The PSPO would  be extended to ban skateboarding or E-Scooters at any time in the pedestrian area and E-Scooters in public parks including Bedford Park, Russell Park, Harrold Odell Country Park, Priory Country Park and on The Embankment.  Cllr. Sansom was concerned that the cycling ban was unnecessary and commented that Bedford BC should be supporting cycling.  He added that there were no segregated cycle routes to the station.  Cllr. Walker agreed that the cycling ban blocked cycle routes across the town.
5,000 trees were distributed to individuals and local organisations on 16.02.22. and 19.02.22.as part of the Mayor’s plan to plant 10,000 trees in 2021/2022.   

Following on from the floods of December 2020, Bedford BC was reviewing its local flood risk management strategy and would be consulting with interested parties, risk management authorities, partners, stakeholders and the public shortly. 

Green Bin Collections began again 01.03.22. until the end of November.  Bedford BC was still awaiting the Government’s new Environment Bill, which would specify recyclable waste streams that must be separately collected from all households, including a weekly separate food waste collection.  The Government had stated they would fully fund all new burdens on local authorities - see https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/environment-bill-2020/10-march-2020-waste-and-resource-efficiency-factsheet-part-3  

Following recent high winds and interference from students, Cllr. Abbott had asked for new no idling signs for Reynes Drive & Station Road.
Cllr. Nicholas asked about funding for infrastructure associated with new housing.  Cllr. Abbott noted that Borough funding was not usually available but it was not expected that there would be new housing in North Bedfordshire villages in the 2040 Local Plan.  He added that the Rushmoor School relocation to Clapham Road had been granted on appeal.
	JA



	
	
	

	20.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since Council meeting – 11th January 2022
	

	
	Application No.
	21/02625/FUL – rear dormer extension at 2B Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 02.02.22.
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	Application No.
	21/03275/FUL - two storey front extension at 22 Bevery Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 09.02.22.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	21/03233/FUL – single storey rear & side extension.  Replacement higher roof over garage to create storage at 68 High Street


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 11.02.22.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	21/02138/FUL & 21/02139/LBC – internal & external alterations at 23 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 14.02.22.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 11th January 2022
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 22/00130/TPO – works to 9 trees at Foxley, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 22/00131/TPO – works to 4 trees at Oak Lodge, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 22/00283/FUL – garage conversion to form home office & gym and extension to form store at 12 Parsonage Close

	
	Parish Comments
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 22/00349/S73 – variation/removal of condition 1 of 17/00702/S73 to allow for retention of fishing lodge at Willow Vale

	
	Parish Comments
	No objection provided that Condition 1 of the original decision of the Planning Permission is retained so that planning permission would need to be renewed again after a further 5 years and that the fishing lodge remains a temporary building built of temporary materials.


	
	Cllr. Sansom requested an update on application 21/02394/MAO for houses off Station Road.  He added that if the High Street site was not pursued, additional housing should not be added to the site, it would be for the NDP Group to allocate a new site.  Cllr. Abbott advised that he was awaiting information from the Planning Officer and that there had been some discussion around the wording of the Neighbourhood Plan.  He noted that he was against the application and would oppose it at the Planning Committee if not refused by the Planning Officer.
Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. Jones that Council to ask Head of Planning why a decision had not yet been made, copied to Mr. Fuller MP 

Resolved
	JA

Clerk

	
	
	

	21.
	Planning Policy:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC Local Plan 2040
	

	
	Borough Executive would consider the next Local Plan 2040 report and consultation on 27.04.22. but changes to the timetable would not affect submission of the plan by the deadline of January 2023.  Call for Sites had been updated and land off Westfield Road, Pavenham Road, Highfield Road, Station Road, Lovell Road and Church Lane had been submitted.  Cllr. Sansom was concerned that parishes were not informed when the Call for Sites was updated and Cllr. Abbott to pursue.  Cllr. Sansom added that Bedford BC did not need to move forward with the Local Plan at speed as Government had yet to make an announcement on the Oxford/Cambridge Arc or review the standard method for calculating housing need and the EWR route decision was not expected until Summer.  The Mayor had indicated that he was not content with the housing number allocated to Bedford BC, which was the highest outside London, but had not pursued with Government although Mr. Gove MP had commented that Local Authorities should state if they were unhappy with their allocation. 
Cllr. Abbott noted that Bedford BC had asked to delay the Local Plan 2040 but had been told by Government that they could not.  If the new Plan was not in place by 2023 the Borough would be open to uncontrolled development.  He suggested Council raise with Mr. Fuller MP and Council agreed. 
Cllr. Sansom suggested Council ask the Mayor to consult parishes at an early stage on sites put forward as NDP Groups might not have the opportunity to select sites for the 2040 Plan and Council agreed.  Cllr. Abbott noted that Oakley was not expected to have to build more houses in the 2040 Plan although there was a loophole in the NPPF, recently used in Little Staughton, which allowed developments of social housing outside the Settlement Policy Area.  Cllr. Walker noted that Bedford BC was obliged to publish the Call for Sites but was not implying that they supported any or all of the sites.
	JA

Clerk
Clerk
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	22.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC – request for topics for Overview & Scrutiny Committees’ work programmes
	

	
	Bedford BC had requested suggestions for issues to be investigated.  In 2021/22 they had investigated the impact of Covid 19 on Borough services, challenging & complex needs respite, education & day care locally, the contract with Fusion Lifestyles, maternity services at Bedford Hospital, the role of Community Co-ordinators and Public Rights of Way.  Council had previously asked them to investigate to investigate glass recycling and why Bedford BC does not provide a doorstep glass collection when neighbouring authorities do so.
Cllr. Olney suggested provision of palliative care services for end of life patients and Council was content.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Luton Airport – consultation on expansion
	

	
	Luton Airport was consulting on expanding their site.  The proposals included a second terminal to the east of the existing one and changes to the road layout but no indication of changes to flight paths.  Council was concerned that the scheme was contrary to climate change targets.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Sansom was concerned about continual sewage leaks in Riverside Meadow and Clerk to contact Environment Agency and Anglian Water again.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	23.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	a) accounts for period up to 28th February 2022
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 28.02.22.
	£24,684.91

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 28.02.22.
	£7,256.62

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£59,495.74

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£83,748.89


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Motorcycle Club 
	Directory
	£20.00
	

	
	James
	Allotment rent 
	£5.00
	

	
	ORA
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00
	

	
	Russell Builders
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00
	

	
	Oakley Angels
	Newsletter advertising
	£144.00
	

	
	Tudor Rose
	Newsletter advertising
	£72.00
	

	
	Clapham PC
	Zoom payment
	£39.95
	

	
	NatWest 
	Interest 
	£0.06
	

	
	Oakham Decorators
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00
	

	
	Oakley Angels
	Directory
	£40.00
	

	
	Hair Occasions
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	Methodist Church Rooms
	Directory
	£15.00
	

	
	PAD
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	Oakley Building Services
	Directory
	£55.00
	

	
	Youth Club
	Directory
	£35.00
	

	
	ATC
	Directory
	£20.00
	

	
	JD Landscapes
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	ORA
	Directory
	£35.00
	

	
	J & M Travel
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	Old Road Securities
	Directory
	£985.00
	

	
	Tudor Rose
	Directory
	£35.00
	

	
	Radical Self Care 
	Directory
	£20.00
	

	
	Bedford Arms
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	Metrosigns
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	O for Coffee
	Directory
	£35.00
	

	
	Oakley PCC
	Directory
	£35.00
	

	
	Old School
	Directory
	£25.00
	

	
	Almond 
	Directory
	£70.00
	

	
	NatWest 
	Interest
	£0.06
	

	
	
	Total
	3,078.07
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	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms January & February
	£307.66
	s/o

	
	Salaries
	January & February payment 
	£2,316.60
	s/o

	
	Paice
	Expenses October - December
	£112.01
	1740

	
	Bedfordshire Pension Fund
	January payment
	£333.42
	1741

	
	Bedford BC 
	Quarterly grass cutting payment
	£2,617.75
	1742

	
	V C Property Maintenance 
	Replacing gate posts at Linch Furlong & bollards on the Green
	£1,042.80
	1743

	
	Warners of Bedford
	Clearing allotment ditch
	960.00
	1744

	
	CPM Playgrounds
	Play area repairs
	£570.00
	1745

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Bedfordshire Pension Fund
	February payment
	£333.42
	1746

	Village Hall
	Hire of rooms 11.01.22. and 01.03.22.
	£36.00
	1747

	
	Total
	£8,629.66
	

	 
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk
	

	
	
	

	
	b) appointment of internal auditor 
	

	
	Council’s internal auditor had moved away and Ms. Riches, who was independent of Council but a qualified accountant and former councillor at Little Staughton, was prepared to carry out the audit for £135.00 p.a.
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that Ms. Riches be appointed at a cost of £135 p.a. 

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	24.
	Date of Next Meeting: 5th April 2022 – Annual Parish Meeting
	

	
	
	


 m
